The final Act of the Conference "ISM Code - opinions pros and cons"

The Conference "ISM Code - opinions "pros and cons" was organized by The Nautical Institute of Ukraine (Branch of The Nautical Institute) and carried out under the support of the Odessa State Maritime Academy (OSMA), Association of Maritime Pilots of Ukraine, Regional Office of The Russian Maritime Register of Shipping and Information & Consulting Centre of OSMA.
The Conference was held on November 2, 2001 in Odessa, Ukraine. About 40 members, including shipmasters, representatives of classification societies, shipping companies and crewing agencies, scientists and lecturers, maritime administrators and experts participated in the Conference. The proceedings were wide reflected in mass media.
Detailed consideration and evaluation of the ISM Code first stage implementation results was the aim of the Conference.
Opinions of shipmasters regarding the influence of the ISM Code on the safety of shipping, opinions of representatives of Maritime Administration, classification societies, shipping companies and crewing agencies and other concerned parties regarding effectiveness of the ISM Code basic principles were discussed.
Continuous progress of marine technologies, essential needs to raise ships personnel skills, necessity to use standard procedures for on board personnel, coordination and interaction with techniques were taken into account

The participants of the Conference pointed out mostly positive influence of the ISM Code on marine industry and, at the same time, high level of different application of ISM Code basic principles caused by inadequate attitude of some marine Administrations towards implementation of those principles and substantial influence of commercial environment on their use.

Support of IMO efforts directed to increase of shipping safety was expressed and impossibility of turning technical progress back was noted.
The members came to an agreement that development of formal "paper" procedures only will not solve the problems of increase of safety at sea and that solution of those problems depends most probably on evolution of safety culture and training of its understanding and willingness to follow it. Seamen and shore personnel, as well as cadets should be trained that way.

The following suggestions were made:
· Upbringing of safety culture should be a priority tendency in management systems development.

· ISM Code should be studied as a compulsory subject of maritime education system programmes.

· Development and implementation of integrated management systems based both on ISM Code and other documents (such as ISO 9000 and ISO 14000) requirements should be taken into consideration.
· Safety management software should be used more intensively in shipping.
· Taking into account the use of English language by the maritime society worldwide, to recommend the use of English terminology and abbreviations when implementing and studying the ISM Code.
It was decided to forward the documents of the Conference to the maritime Authorities of Ukraine and Vice-President of The Nautical Institute Mr. Phil Anderson.
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